



Town of Mineral Springs  

Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department  

5804 Waxhaw Highway  

Town Council

Regular Meeting / Public Hearing
October 9, 2008 ~ 7:30 PM 

Minutes Draft 
The Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, in Public Hearing and Regular Session at the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department, Mineral Springs, North Carolina, at 7:30 p.m. on Thursday, October 9, 2008.

Present:
Mayor Frederick Becker III, Mayor Pro Tem Valerie Coffey, Councilman Jerry Countryman, Councilwoman Lundeen Cureton, Councilwoman Melody LaMonica, Councilwoman Peggy Neill, Town Clerk/Zoning Administrator Vicky Brooks, Attorney Bobby Griffin, and Deputy Town Clerk Christina Squires.
Absent:
Councilwoman Janet Critz and Tax Collector Libby Andrews-Henson.
Visitors:
Lance Armstrong, John Boyle, Derrick Boyte, Chris Elliottt, Don Gaddy, Bill Howey, Chris Jenkins, Derrick Larson, Larry Macaluso and Robert Neill. 
With a quorum present Mayor Becker called the Regular Town Council Meeting of October 9, 2008 to order at 7:32 p.m.

1. 
Opening

· Councilwoman LaMonica delivered the invocation.

· Pledge of Allegiance.

2.
Public Hearing – Text Amendments
· Mayor Becker explained that this was a public hearing on text amendments to the Zoning and Subdivision Ordinances; the new floodplain language is included in the proposed text amendments.  

· Mayor Becker opened the text amendment public hearing at 7:33 p.m. and asked if there was anyone who wished to speak at this public hearing.
· Hearing none, Mayor Becker closed the public hearing at 7:34 p.m.
3. 
Public Comments
· Robert Neill – 3502 Hickory Lane.

· Bill Howey – 4617 Pleasant Grove Road. 
4.
Approval of Town Council Minutes and Monthly Reports 
A.  September 11, 2008 and September 23, 2008 Town Council Minutes
· Councilwoman Neill made a motion to approve the September 11, 2008 minutes as written and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:  

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None

· Mayor Becker announced that Councilwoman Critz was feeling under the weather and is therefore an excused absence this evening. 
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to approve the September 23, 2008 minutes as written and Councilwoman Coffey seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:  

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None

B. August 2008 Tax Collector’s Report
· Councilwoman LaMonica made a motion to approve the August 2008 Tax Collector’s Report and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None

C. Tax Releases 
· Mayor Becker explained that there were a handful of big releases; the release number is not tax dollars, it is tax value releases.  This is the balance of the county appeals; these people are being released by that amount on their appraisal, which translates into 2.5 cents on that for a reduction in the tax levy.  These must be approved so that Tax Collector Libby Andrews-Henson can send out the updated bills. 
· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to approve the releases and Councilwoman LaMonica seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None
D. August 2008 Finance Report 

· Councilwoman Cureton made a motion to approve the August 2008 finance report and Councilwoman Coffey seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None

5.
Consideration of a Contract with Book Construction and Scheduling a Groundbreaking Ceremony
· Mayor Becker explained that the first portion of this item is consideration of a contract with Book Construction and introduced Mr. Larry Macaluso.  Mr. Macaluso stated that he was the owner of Book Construction and introduced his son-in-law Derrick Larson, who is a great part of the company.  Mr. Macaluso explained that he and Mr. Larson kind of just do all of the work together and Mr. Larson will be working side-by-side with him on this project.  They are really excited about it and will do a really nice job.  
· Mayor Becker commented that the council has heard great things about Book Construction and we are looking forward to getting started.  Mayor Becker stated that he understood from the clerk that we have executed contracts and explained that it is now up to the council to approve the contract.  Mayor Becker asked Attorney Griffin about leaving blank the reference to the minutes book page/book on the contract for now and adding it when that information is available.  Attorney Griffin responded that it wouldn’t be a problem from his end; you can’t put it in until you have them.  Mayor Becker noted that the funds have been appropriated by the means of a Capital Projects Ordinance that was adopted last fiscal year.  If Book Construction would like a copy of the ordinance for their files Ms. Brooks could supply them with it.  The ordinance enables Mayor Becker to sign the contract, as the finance officer/municipal accountant, to certify that the funds have been appropriated and that the pre-audit has been passed.  Mayor Becker further explained that he was told by the town auditor that Ms. Brooks would be the person to sign off on the budgetary accounting line, which is certifying that the contract has been approved and effectively attesting to those minute book locations.     Attorney Griffin pointed out that the binding signatures are on the third page and the other signatures will not void the contract if they are not signed.  Councilwoman LaMonica asked Attorney Griffin if he had any feedback on the spirit of the language or the contract itself.  Attorney Griffin responded that he did not advise on spirit, but the contract appeared to be routine.  Mayor Becker added that it is an abbreviated standard AIA contract and he didn’t feel any problems; it spells out the dollar amount and the payment procedure, which is administered through Pease.  
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to approve the contract as written and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None

· Mayor Becker noted that Betty King at Union County Building Inspections says that all she is waiting for now is the general contractor’s name and amount of the contract with the three subs in order to issue the building permit to Book Construction.  
· Mayor Becker opened the floor for discussion on scheduling of the town hall renovation groundbreaking.  Councilwoman Coffey commented that this is a major step and that the groundbreaking is something that the town definitely needs to have.  Mayor Becker added that it would have to be a daytime sort of thing (on a Monday or Tuesday) and he’ll try to get the photographer from the newspaper.  There was a consensus of the council to have the groundbreaking ceremony on Tuesday, October 21, 2008 at 10:00 a.m.  Mayor Becker commented that the council could bring their shovels and they could meet right there on the part of the site that is going to have the new portion of the building.  
· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to call a special meeting at the Mineral Springs new town hall site at 10:00 a.m. on Tuesday, October 21, 2008 for the purpose of conducting a groundbreaking ceremony and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None    
6.
Consideration of the Revised Estates at Soen Preliminary Plat
· Ms. Brooks explained to the council that new revised preliminary plats were hand delivered by the Power Engineering representative Derrick Boyte this evening.  Mr. Boyte pointed out that the only changes that were made to the preliminary plat from what the council had originally in the agenda packet, was the addition of note #15 on the left hand side, which is to request the inclusion of the septic tank replacement requirements and the lot improvements for further additions to be included in the homeowners association.  Also, in the very middle of the plat there is a double crosshatched area that was added to the existing sediment basin that MJ Namin had requested to be replanted.  Mayor Becker asked if leaving that area as a possible water feature was on the original plan.  Mr. Boyte responded that Ms. Brooks asked him about that earlier; the client has not asked them to consider that as permanent, right now it is temporary.  Mayor Becker noted that the big change to the revised preliminary plat was the addition of the ten acres, which added a four acre lot and six more acres of conservation with some of the lots being moved around in that process.  Mr. Boyte commented that one of the things that they have done is to minimize tree removal of the existing tree canopy by placing the septic tanks, which is some of the mitigation that he and town engineer MJ Namin have been working on.  Mayor Becker noted that the driveway for Lot 9 has been moved over out of the wooded area to the grass area.  Ms. Brooks explained that the planning board unanimously recommended approval of the new preliminary plat for Estates at Soen.  Mayor Becker asked about staff considerations.  Ms. Brooks responded that Mr. Namin wishes to continue working with Mr. Boyte; therefore, if the council approves the plat, it should be contingent on it being compliant with Mr. Namin.  Ms. Brooks noted that she had spoken with Mr. Namin and he was agreeable to that.    Mayor Becker noted that one of the original issues was permanent detention and now Mr. Namin is recommending tree planting is in lieu of that and asked Mr. Boyte if that was some of the detail.  Mr. Boyte responded that is the one item that he and Mr. Namin are working on at the moment; they will have lunch tomorrow to look over the mitigation that is being suggested.  Ms. Brooks asked Mr. Boyte what the original mitigation was.  Mr. Boyte responded that it was along the same lines; trying to eliminate detention on the site; preserving the tree canopy; and planting original trees to compensate for any of the trees lost. 
· Mayor Becker asked Ms. Brooks if the council approves this, is there any language in the motion that she would suggest that mentions “subject to the final agreement between the project engineer and the town engineer”.  Ms Brooks responded that their approval will be contingent on Power Engineering coming to terms with MJ Namin.  Mayor Becker commented that presumably the enforcement of that would certainly be that final plat couldn’t get approved if they didn’t have that agreement.  Ms. Brooks responded that she has not had any instances with Power Engineering not doing anything that she has asked them to do.  “They have been above board”.  Ms. Brooks added, as a side note, that Union County Urban Forester David Grant is working with the Estates at Soen on the trees in the driveway and she has received excellent reports from Mr. Grant on the grading around the trees.                  
· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to approve the revised Estates at Soen preliminary plat contingent on having all of the necessary documentation between Power Engineering and Town Engineer MJ Namin and Councilwoman LaMonica seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None    
7.
Consideration of Town Hall Cabling Proposals
· Mayor Becker explained that there are two cabling companies, Buckeye Cabling and Boyle Communications, which have cabling proposals for the town hall.  Mayor Becker called the council’s attention to the landscape-format summary that he produced to summarize the two proposals.   The background is that the contract with Book Construction, as drawn by Pease, is that the installation of conduit/boxes are part of the contract; however, the cable that supports the telephone system and the computer network has to contracted by the town through a third party.  Additionally, the Windstream (Nortel) phone system that the town purchased a year and a half ago for the town office has to be moved and reinstalled/expanded with two new phones at the town hall.  One of cable vendors suggested that the town consider two different types of cable; Category 5E and Category 6E.  Both companies have bid an up-charge for the upgrade in cable.  Mayor Becker explained that with the size of our building and the type of system we’re doing, there’s been pretty much agreement that the Category 6E for a project like ours is really not particularly necessary.  There is a separate item that was requested of both companies for the town to at least talk about putting video cameras at both of the entrance doors with the possibilities of the employees being able to see people at the doors from an image on their computer screen or a separate monitor; that is something that the council may wish to think more about.  The final part of the proposal was also to have audio intercom system at the door, which can be interfaced to our phone system.  Nortel makes special equipment for that purpose and is meant to go with our BCM-50 phone system.  A button is pushed at the door and the phone rings a code sound and allows Vicky or Christina to talk to the person and push a door release button.  There will be some additional money that the town will have to pay Book Construction to have electrified door latches that interface with the system that is installed by one of these parties.  
· Mr. Chris Elliott thanked the council for inviting Buckeye Cabling this evening to make a presentation for the cabling at the town hall.  Mr. Elliott pointed out that the council has seen their proposed quotes and explained that they have RCDD on staff and are a BCM certified partner of Nortel, which should be of some concern to the council since they will want to have the warranty with the Nortel system.  Mayor Becker clarified with Mr. Elliott that the council had everything in receiving the $5,700 bid for the Category 5E cabling; $1,500 for the telephone system moving/expanded, which totals $7,200.  A new quote was submitted for the addition of the door intercoms at a price of $790.40.  Mayor Becker asked if that was for the equipment only and if the time/materials installation charge was on top of that.  The total proposed bid from Buckeye is then $7,200 plus the $790.40 for a total of $7,990.40 plus additional labor.  Mr. Elliott explained to the council that what we have here is what you would say is an addendum, because what was presented tonight is without labor and it is included in the bid that they had with the labor.  Mayor Becker clarified that the $790.40 is without the labor, but the labor is included with the other cabling proposal.  Mr. Elliott concurred.  Councilwoman Coffey clarified that there is more labor coming behind the two door phones.  Mr. Elliott again concurred.  Councilwoman Coffey asked what the anticipated labor would be and how many hours were anticipated.  Mr. Elliott responded that it would be $95.00 an hour at approximately two hours labor.  Mr. Elliott also pointed out that the work they do comes with a 25 year warranty.  Councilwoman Coffey noted that they have the RCDD, but asked how long they had been in business and if they had references.  Mr. Elliott responded that their references were in the back of their proposal and that they have been in business for ten years; it is a local company of a branch of a company that is based outside of this area.  Their company is a locally owned and operated family business.    Mayor Becker commented on the $2,200 proposal for the video camera system that the council will want to consider separately if they determine the need for it.  Mr. Elliott explained that the video camera system will consist of surveillance cameras that tie back into one monitor so that whoever is viewing the monitor will be able to see who is coming/going and possibly, instead of the key pad, just letting them pass through.  A Digital Video Recorder (DVR) is included.  
· Mr. John Boyle, President of Boyle Communications thanked the council for letting them speak this evening.  The proposal is for a Category (CAT) 5E, Category (CAT) 6E and a separate CCTB.  Boyle Communications is a Nortel authorized partner.  Mr. Boyle recently purchased a company called Acunet Communications that has been in business since 1999.  They are also a small locally owned/family owned business.  The quote of $6,161.96 that is before the council is a turnkey cost, which includes the CAT 5E installation, the door phones, labor and the electronic striker for the door phones.  Mayor Becker asked Mr. Boyle if his cost included moving the Nortel system and installing the two new phones.  Mr. Boyle responded that was correct.  It’s actually broken down into three phases.  Phase 1 is cable in the new facility; there is the CAT 5E proposal and CAT 6E with the difference in the price being the cable and a slight difference in the labor.  Phase 2 is relocating the existing BCR50 and adding two telephones to the previously live location and the two door phones.  Phase 3 (can be done concurrently with Phase 2) is for the PCTV.  Mayor Becker asked how that system is configured at the base price of $3,016.72; he knew that it had some options on it in the original proposal.  Mr. Boyle responded that was correct; there are two Panasonic IT cameras where those cameras essentially swivel and turn within a dome. You have a fan and a heater that eliminates moisture so it doesn’t get cloudy with condensation on the inside throughout the year.  The two other options are if you want recording software where you can actually have a logged recording of the video of the two cameras, which is an additional $576.  If the town wants to do the type of DVR, it would be an additional $2563.  Councilwoman LaMonica asked Mr. Boyle if there were any type of guarantee for the work.  Mr. Boyle responded yes, all of their work comes with a minimum of one year parts and labor guarantee and the cabling that they install comes with a twenty year guarantee; that’s for both terminations and the cable itself.  
· Mayor Becker clarified that CAT 6E is the latest cable that has different engineering on the cable itself for increasingly high speed networks, etc.  The town will need a maximum of 80’ cable runs in this 3,000 square foot building with a router-based network.  In a building of this size and with what the town is using, there is probably not a need to go with the up-charge on the CAT 6E, but if the town expands the CAT 6E will support the expansion better than the CAT 5E.  Councilwoman Coffey noted that she did not see the town growing to that in the near future.  Mayor Becker comment that the CAT 5E will serve the town for quite a few years, certainly for the time that is spent in that small building.  Councilman Countryman questioned what the difference in CAT 5E and CAT 6E was.  Mr. Boyle explained that it was literally the amount of data that can be put across the wire; in the CAT 6E they have essentially isolated each conductor a certain way and the cable itself is twisted in pairs so there is a reduction of noise from the outside that would degrade the signal.    
· Mayor Becker commented that it sounded to him like the cabling and the telephone work are very similar services with a fairly big difference in price.  The cameras, which may not be awarded this evening, are just the opposite.  One firm is pretty low on cabling and phone installation and the other is pretty low on video.  Mayor Becker noted that he would like to hear from the security company before the council decides on the camera system; therefore, the council should consider the proposals as standalone contracts and look at the cabling proposals this evening.  Councilwoman Coffey commented that the money speaks for itself, since they are providing the same services essentially.  Councilwoman Neill like the fact that Buckeye has a longer warranty.  Councilwoman Coffey pointed out that there was a manufacturer’s warranty.   
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to accept Boyle Communications on the cabling/phone/door intercom contract and Councilwoman Coffey seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None
· Mayor Becker explained that if the council goes with cameras, there is a low bid on that that they may want to come back to.  
· Mayor Becker signed the contracts with Boyle Communications.    
8.
Consideration of Text Amendments
· Mayor Becker referred to the memo in the agenda packet from the zoning administrator including the proposed text amendments, which were unanimously recommended by the planning board.
· Councilwoman Neill made a motion to adopt text amendments 1, 2, 3, and 4 to the zoning and subdivision ordinance as stated in the agenda packet memo.  The proposed text amendment is consistent with the town’s adopted comprehensive plan, the Town of Mineral Springs Land Use Plan adopted October 12, 2006 and the Vision Plan contained therein.  The Land Use Plan recommends that the town council establish a system of periodic review of the town ordinances to be sure that they are up to date and effective as possible.  The proposed text amendments are reasonable and advance the public interest.  This statement applies to all four of the text amendments.  Councilwoman LaMonica seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None
· The text amendments are as follows:

Section 111.  “Administrative Subdivision” Defined


An administrative subdivision is defined as a subdivision where:

· No public or private streets are proposed or necessary, and 

· No rights-of-way are dedicated, no easements are dedicated, and 

· The parcel of land is not within an existing major subdivision or a part thereof, and

· Where three (3) or fewer lots are created after the subdivision is completed, and

· Where no floodplains or wetlands exist, and

· Where no public water or sewer systems are proposed



Section 112.  “Minor Subdivision” Defined



A minor subdivision is defined as a subdivision where:

· No public or private streets are proposed or necessary, and 

· No rights-of-way are dedicated, no easements are dedicated, and 

· The parcel of land is not within an existing major subdivision or a part thereof, and

· Where four (4) to ten (10 lots are created after the subdivision is completed, and

· Where no floodplains or wetlands exist, and

· Where no public water or sewer systems are proposed


Section 404.  Subdivision Design
404.2 c)  Panhandle lots and other irregular shaped lots may be approved in cases where such lots would (1) not be contrary to the purpose of this Ordinance, (2) heighten the desirability of the subdivision, and (3) where necessary, enable a lot to be served by water and/or a waste disposal system.  All panhandle lots shall have a minimum road frontage width of thirty-five (35) feet thereby providing access to the lot.  The length of said access shall not exceed two hundred (200) five hundred (500) feet.  Said access shall not be used to determine lot area or width or setback lines.



Section 405.  Road Standards and Buffering Along Thoroughfares
405.4 (8)  Berms are not suitable In no case shall berms be used along or adjacent to thoroughfares for any purpose. 
· Ms. Brooks explained that she had gotten together with the town engineer’s associate Mr. Bill Tingle who was working with the Village of Marvin on their floodplain language.  Mayor Becker interjected that the Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA) has completed statewide mapping amendments, which will become official October 16, 2008.  Ms. Brooks continued that FEMA did their Flood Insurance Study (FIS) and the Flood Insurance Rate Map (FIRM).  Now the Town of Mineral Springs must be compliant with FEMA in order to get our National Flood Insurance Plan (NFIP).  The problem is that the Mineral Springs ordinance is not compliant with the new FEMA requirements.  Mayor Becker explained that Ms. Brooks has been working with Mr. Milton Carpenter who is with the NFIP, which is the cooperating agency in cooperating with FEMA in administering and implementing this Flood Hazard Statewide Program.  At one point Ms. Brooks simply wanted to change the wording in our existing ordinance and it was so different from what we wanted that Ms. Brooks decided to go with someone who had gone further, which was the Marvin language.  A few things were changed to work for Mineral Springs.  This has been going on for several months.  Mr. Carpenter thought, as of yesterday, that we were done.  Ms. Brooks commented that she thought they were done; however, Mr. Carpenter sent an email at 6:00 p.m. this evening that isn’t making any sense, so Ms. Brooks is questioning if he is looking at the right document.  Councilwoman Coffey commented that the council should adopt the language as presented, because it is compliant with the information that we have been given by MJ Namin.  Attorney Griffin commented that the council can always amend it.  Ms. Brooks pointed out that it had to be compliant by October 16, 2008.  Mayor Becker commented that if Mr. Carpenter gets on the phone with Ms. Brooks, the council may have to call a special meeting to make a few amendments.  Mayor Becker explained that if Mineral Springs is not ready by the 16th, then in theory flood insurance coverage will lapse.  
· Mayor Becker apologized to the council and explained that the town had received a letter in April about FEMA issuing new maps; preliminary maps were received about a year ago; however, they were not to be used until the appeals process was exhausted.  In April of 2008, FEMA said that the town needed to make sure that our ordinance was compliant and we believed that it was.  After another communication in July, Ms. Brooks wanted to make sure that the ordinance was compliant by emailing it to Mr. Milton Carpenter of NFIP.  Ms. Brooks was then told that the ordinance was not compliant, it would need to be changed.  That is why Ms. Brooks has had to do quite a bit of work since then and why there was kind of a little bit of pressure, because we didn’t really know what we were going to have to, the communication wasn’t that great with FEMA, and we didn’t know that we would also have to change the language of our ordinance.  The county just adopted theirs last week; it’s been kind of a rush for everybody and everyone has had to go through the office of Milton Carpenter.   Mayor Becker commented that he is comfortable taking staff and the planning board’s recommendation that we adopt this existing language and he is comfortable having Ms. Brooks contact Mr. Carpenter tomorrow.  If the ordinance is non-compliant to the extinct that Mr. Carpenter says we will lose flood insurance applicability, then we’re going to have a special meeting to adopt whatever changes he says need to be adopted.  Ms. Brooks reminded that council of the public hearing requirements.  Mayor Becker responded that a certain degree of changes that are not more restrictive on a landowner doesn’t require additional hearings and the council would make a determination that the changes did not trigger the need for an additional hearing.
· Councilwoman LaMonica made a motion to adopt amendment 5 as presented.  The proposed text amendment is consistent with the town’s adopted comprehensive plan, the Town of Mineral Springs Land Use Plan adopted October 12, 2006 and the Vision Plan contained therein.  The Land Use Plan recommends that the town council establish a system of periodic review of the town ordinances to be sure that they are up to date and effective as possible.  The proposed text amendments are reasonable and advance the public interest.  Councilwoman Coffey seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously as follows: 

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None 
9.
Consideration of a Drug Policy 
· Mayor Becker explained that the changes in the drug policy that were requested actually simplify it.  We have defined illegal drugs by allowing the General Statutes to define them for us; an illegal drug is defined in the North Carolina Controlled Substance Act which is cited by section number.  It is a long document; it has been printed out and will be in our files for reference.  Mayor Becker further noted that we needed a point person, Ms. Brooks has proposed that we call it the administrator and right now by her job title that is Ms. Brooks, who will serve has a point person and will have to convey that to the council.  Mayor Becker pointed out the highlighted section (alcoholic beverages shall not be used in any town business meeting) and asked the council if this may introduce unwanted consequences.  Mayor Becker gave an example of council members attending Centralina Council of Governments (COG) meetings where they might serve alcoholic beverages.  Councilwoman Coffey commented that COG does have liquor and wine available at their meetings and felt that sentence should be stricken from the policy.  Mayor Becker noted that the town does not want to serve alcohol at our premises.   Mayor Becker further noted that the reason the town is considering the drug and alcohol policy (not that it’s a bad idea) is to satisfy the state requirements for the Clean Water Trust Fund Management Grant.  
· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to adopt the drug and alcohol policy striking the alcoholic beverages being used at any town business and adding the amended language and Councilwoman LaMonica seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None 
10.
Consideration of Applying for a Debit Card
· Mayor Becker explained that he went to American Community Bank to see about applying for credit card through the town’s authorized depository, because they offer it; however, they outsource it and so they would not be evaluating our application.  It is a very complicated application with cooperate resolutions and everything, because they are considering it a business card.  They said that a debit card is available, and the council would have to adopt a motion that would authorize a single signatory on a debit card transaction, but American Community Bank would be fine to issue debit cards, which function as a major credit card or check.  The only staffer that is really making purchases would be Ms. Brooks and before she spends $10,000 on office supplies, she is going to let the finance officer know and he would say “well wait there is no money in the budget for that or in the bank”.  Mayor Becker explained that it is fairly simple, but it requires council approval of two things: to issue the debit card and to authorize a single signer of that transaction and who they would be, whether it would be the clerk and the mayor, which is who signs the check now.      
· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to authorize the issuance of the debit cards and allow single signatories of the mayor or the clerk on a transaction and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  Attorney Griffin asked if it was one person.  Mayor Becker responded yes, because he doesn’t want to have to go with Ms. Brooks to the store so that both would have to sign the ticket, a debit card would be issued to both Mayor Becker and Ms. Brooks and would only require one signature.  Councilwoman Coffey stated that this would make business more efficient for the town.  Mayor Becker pointed out that we don’t intend to use it a lot, but it has come up on a few occasions and the online thing is the most important thing.  Mayor Becker explained that our website died over a weekend, because it hadn’t been renewed, because an email got lost in the shuffle and there was no way for the town to pay for it to get an emergency restart; therefore, Mayor Becker had to pay for it and get it reimbursed.  Attorney Griffin noted that he wasn’t casting any doubt on Ms. Brooks at all and asked if Mayor Becker was the only one that was bonded.  Attorney Griffin asked if the town should issue a debit/credit card to someone who is not bonded.  Mayor Becker responded by asking if there were any statutory problems.  Attorney Griffin responded that there was no statute anywhere.  Mayor Becker commented that he was comfortable with Ms. Brooks and explained that she has access to the current Office Max credit card, which was approved by the town council.  Mayor Becker felt this was up to the council.  Mayor Becker called for a vote on the above motion.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:  
Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None 
11.
Consideration of Wastewater Treatment for the Town Hall

· Mayor Becker pointed out the memo included in the agenda packet and explained that he got the septic permit from the county a couple days ago; therefore, he has not been able to get any bids from a couple of providers.  Mayor Becker commented that he didn’t believe this was urgent for the town to approve before next month, but if there is a problem the council may want to give him authority to approve up to a certain dollar amount.  If it isn’t an emergency, he would rather bring it to the council next month.  It is up to the council how they want to handle that.  Councilwoman Coffey thought that Mayor Becker should have the power to approve it, because this has a direct affect on the turnkey job that is coming up and without this we can’t move forward.  Mayor Becker asked Mr. Don Gaddy of Pease if he had a point on this.  Mr. Gaddy responded that the town could make a change order to the job and let the contractor provide it and the town could approve it.  Mayor Becker noted that it could cost a little more with the general contractor doing it, because he is entitled to a supervision fee.  Mr. Gaddy responded that he will also have the aggravation.  Mayor Becker noted that the general contractor could more easily coordinate it and he would not have to worry about it.  Councilwoman Coffey asked why that wouldn’t come under the contract anyway.  Mayor Becker explained that we were not originally planning to install a new system, so they were going to hook up to the old one, but all of the recommendations and all of the happenstances were that we’re better off with our own system.  It could cost us a bit more, but that’s a little open ended.  Mayor Becker questioned whether or not the council was approving every change order.  Mr. Gaddy responded that it was however they wanted to do it.  Mayor Becker responded that probably change orders over a certain amount are going to have to be council approved.  Mr. Gaddy explained that the way the AIA agreement reads is until it’s approved the contractor can’t do any work.  Mayor Becker explained that the septic system is a simple small system, requiring only 150 gallons a day.  Jeff Knight, from Union County Environmental Health is allowing a conventional system, where there is only a tank and a pump at the building with a distribution box.   Mayor Becker asked the council if they just wanted to work with the General Contractor on it.  Mayor Becker stated that he would rather not have to oversee it if he didn’t have to; he is already overseeing the cabling.  Mr. Gaddy commented that it is actually the Health Department that is going to come out and inspect it.  Councilwoman Coffey asked Mr. Gaddy if Pease would include an up-charge for overseeing it.  Mr. Gaddy responded that they would not.  Mayor Becker clarified that it would be Book Construction that would be doing the contracting, so he would be entitled to a General Contractor profit fee.    
· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to authorize Mayor Becker to handle the sewer project through the architect and the General Contractor as a change order and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None 
12.
Closed Session – Performance Evaluation
· Mayor Becker explained that the reason for the closed session was for a performance evaluation.
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to go into closed session per G.S 143-318-11(6) to review the performance of an employee and Councilwoman Neill seconded the motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None
· The council took a brief recess at 9:01 p.m. and returned to closed session at 9:07 p.m.



· Councilman Countryman made a motion to go back to open session at 9:22 p.m. and Councilwoman LaMonica seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None
· Mayor Becker explained that the council was back in open session and would be continuing the discussion on policy and how to conduct these evaluations and interaction with the employee.  The council will not address specific performance aspects of Ms. Squires’ work.  There was a recommendation being made by Councilwoman Coffey to require that we have that follow-up performance evaluation immediately and that it be based on the current criteria.  Ms. Brooks asked what the council would like for her to do with the evaluation once it is completed.  Councilwoman Coffey stated that Ms. Brooks should just do the evaluation that Ms. Brooks stated would take place and Councilwoman Neill should be present so that it remains a consistent group.   Mayor Becker reiterated in open session what was being discussed about establishing a policy of the sequence of when the council would next go into closed session, which would be the employee making a formal appeal of the appraisal.  Mayor Becker commented that the evaluation discussed did not recommend a salary increase or docking of pay or termination.  Councilwoman LaMonica stated that salary administration and performance evaluation don’t have to go together.  Councilman Countryman added that they ideally they should not.  Attorney Griffin suggested that the council work on a policy statement for the board to adopt; how you will act as the appeals board from supervisors, from an employees appeal from a supervisor’s evaluation.    Mayor Becker suggested that the experienced Human Resources people assist the clerk.  Mayor Becker clarified that the council is instructing Ms. Brooks and Ms. Squires to conduct the follow-up review.  Ms. Brooks requested additional days.  Ms. Squires explained that her father had a heart attack and she was out for the past week dealing with his surgery; prior to that she didn’t have gas and was not able to get to work.  Therefore, Ms. Brooks hasn’t had the full thirty days to consider the re-evaluation.  Councilman Countryman suggested that it would be appropriate to schedule the second review at their joint convenience in the near future and get it done and then we’ll go forward from there.   

13.
Consideration of Revising the Deputy Town Clerk Job Description

· This item was postponed until a later date.
14.
Other Business   
· Mayor Becker informed the council that he was invited to Mrs. Bittner’s fifth grade class at Western Union to read and to tell them about his job as mayor.  Mrs. Bittner is a Mineral Springs resident herself.  Mayor Becker stated that it was a really good experience.  Today, he received an envelope from Mrs. Bittner’s class with a letter from each member of her class.  
· Ms. Brooks announced that she would be attending the Zoning Official Certification Course October 28 – 31 and November 19 – 21, 2008.
· Councilwoman LaMonica informed the council that a berm has gone up on a lot near the entrance of Brantley Oaks and they’re dealing with it as a homeowners association.  Unfortunately, she believed that the developer Keith Bell approved the property without reading the fine print on the plans, which called for an above ground septic system for that lot.  The berm has been put up around the septic system and now they are having major drainage issues with the rain.   Mayor Becker noted that the berm was out of the towns hands, since it was not along a thoroughfare.      
15.
Adjournment
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to adjourn and Councilwoman LaMonica seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None

· The meeting was adjourned at 9:36 p.m.

· The next regular meeting will be on Thursday, November 13, 2008 at 7:30 p.m. at the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department.

Respectfully submitted by:

Vicky A. Brooks, Town Clerk


Frederick Becker III, Mayor
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